
 

 
 
 
 
 

MEETING OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE  
 
DATE: WEDNESDAY, 24 NOVEMBER 2010  
TIME: 5.30 PM 
PLACE: FOUNTAIN ROOM, GROUND FLOOR, TOWN HALL 
 
 
Members of the Committee 
 
Councillors Clair, Draycott, Keeling, Porter, Potter and Thomas 
 
Mrs Sheila Brucciani (Independent Member) (Chair) 
Ms Kate McLeod (Independent Member) 
Ms Mary Ray (Independent Member) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Members of the Committee are invited to attend the above meeting to consider the items 
of business listed overleaf. 

 

 
 
for Director of Corporate Governance 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Officer contact: Heather Kent 
Democratic Support,  
Leicester City Council 

Town Hall, Town Hall Square, Leicester LE1 9BG 
(Tel. 0116 229 8816   Fax. 0116 247 1181)   

 



 

 
INFORMATION FOR MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 

 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION AND MEETINGS 
You have the right to attend Cabinet to hear decisions being made.  You can also 
attend Committees, as well as meetings of the full Council.  Tweeting in formal 
Council meetings is fine as long as it does not disrupt the meeting.  There are 
procedures for you to ask questions and make representations to Scrutiny 
Committees, Community Meetings and Council.  Please contact Democratic 
Support, as detailed below for further guidance on this. 
 
You also have the right to see copies of agendas and minutes. Agendas and minutes 
are available on the Council’s website at www.cabinet.leicester.gov.uk or by 
contacting us as detailed below. 
 
Dates of meetings are available at the Customer Service Centre, King Street, Town 
Hall Reception and on the Website.  
 
There are certain occasions when the Council's meetings may need to discuss 
issues in private session.  The reasons for dealing with matters in private session are 
set down in law. 
 
 
WHEELCHAIR ACCESS 
Meetings are held at the Town Hall.  The Meeting rooms are all accessible to 
wheelchair users.  Wheelchair access to the Town Hall is from Horsefair Street 
(Take the lift to the ground floor and go straight ahead to main reception). 
 
 
BRAILLE/AUDIO TAPE/TRANSLATION 
If there are any particular reports that you would like translating or providing on audio 
tape, the Democratic Services Officer can organise this for you (production times will 
depend upon equipment/facility availability). 
 
 
INDUCTION LOOPS 
There are induction loop facilities in meeting rooms.  Please speak to the Democratic 
Services Officer at the meeting if you wish to use this facility or contact them as 
detailed below. 
 
General Enquiries - if you have any queries about any of the above or the 
business to be discussed, please contact Heather Kent, Democratic Support 
on (0116) 229 8816 or email heather.kent@leicester.gov.uk or call in at the 
Town Hall. 
 
Press Enquiries - please phone the Communications Unit on 252 6081 

 
 
 



 

 
 

PUBLIC SESSION 
 

AGENDA 
 

 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 

 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 

 

 Members are asked to declare any interests they may have in the business on 
the agenda, and/or indicate that Section 106 of the Local Government Finance 
Act 1992 applies to them.  
 

3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 

 

 The minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee, held on 8 September 
2010, have been previously circulated and Members are asked to confirm that 
they are correct.  
 

4. DISCUSSION WITH THE LORD MAYOR  
 

 

 The Lord Mayor has been invited to the meeting to discuss with Members 
issues of Standards and Ethics, particularly at Council meetings. 
  
 

5. STANDARDS FOR ENGLAND BULLETIN 48  
 

Appendix A 

 The Standards Committee is invited to consider issues raised in the Standards 
for England Bulletin 48.  
 

6. ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS  
 

 

7. PRIVATE SESSION  
 

 

 AGENDA 
 

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO NOTE 
 
Under the law, the Cabinet is entitled to consider certain items in private.  
Members of the public will be asked to leave the meeting when such items are 
discussed. 
 
The Cabinet is recommended to consider the following reports in private on the 
grounds that they contain ‘exempt’ information as defined by the Local 
Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, as amended and consequently 
that the Cabinet makes the following resolution:- 
 



 

“that the press and public be excluded during consideration of the following 
reports in accordance with the provisions of Section 100A(4) of the Local 
Government Act 1972, as amended, because they involve the likely disclosure 
of 'exempt' information, as defined in the Paragraphs detailed below of Part 1 
of Schedule 12A of the Act and taking all the circumstances into account, it is 
considered that the public interest in maintaining the information as exempt 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information. 
 
Paragraph 1 
Information relating to any individual. 
 
Paragraph 2 
Information which is likely to reveal the identity of an individual. 
 
Paragraph 7c 
The deliberations of a standards committee or of a sub-committee of a 
standards committee established under the provisions of Part 3 of the Local 
Government Act 2000 in reaching any finding on a matter referred under the 
provisions of section 60(2) or (3), 64(2), 70(4) or (5) or 71(2) of that Act.  
 

8. COMPLAINT AGAINST COUNCILLORS - TO 
CONSIDER THE INVESTIGATOR'S FINDINGS  

 

Appendix B1 

 



1 Bulletin 48 August 2010 

Introduction 

This Bulletin comes at a time of big change for us following the Government’s 
announcement of its intention ‘to abolish the Standards Board regime’. Whilst we still 
await the detail of this policy, we will share with you what we know about what is 
proposed, and outline the timetable for our closure. 

Although we have had to modify our work programme in light of this proposal, we 
remain ‘open for business’ and set out in this Bulletin our schedule of activities for the 
coming year. We are committed to continuing to work with you and support you in 
operating the standards framework successfully.  

This is a sad month for us as we say goodbye to many valued staff leaving the 
organisation in our first wave of redundancies. We are losing people who have 
contributed much to this organisation, and many of whom have worked for us for 
some time. They will be much missed. We wish them all well in their future 
endeavours and thank them sincerely for their hard work. 

The Future of Standards for England and the Standards 
Framework

The Government’s ‘Programme for Government’ of 20 May 2010 contained the 
commitment to “abolish the Standards Board regime”. Primary legislation is needed 
to abolish Standards for England, and we expect the provisions to be included in the 
planned Decentralisation and Localism Bill which is due to be presented in late 2010, 
with Royal Assent anticipated between July and October 2011. This is likely to lead 
to final closure of this organisation sometime between 31 December 2011 and 31 
March 2012. We have not seen any transitional provisions at this stage but will 
provide an update in a later Bulletin, when we know more. 

In the light of these circumstances we have reviewed our business plan for this year 
and next. Our current priorities are to fulfil our statutory duties, to support local 
authorities in maintaining high standards and to assist the government in developing 
and implementing any new arrangements they may choose to put in place. 

In the meantime, the local standards framework still exists and standards committees 
and monitoring officers have an obligation to keep the system operating.   

In order to assist you we will: 

Continue to provide advice and information to those who phone or write to us 
with queries about the standards regime via our enquiries helpline, monitoring 
officer helpline or press helpline. We will respond immediately where we can by 
telephone or in writing by post or email. 

Update our guidance on the framework to make it easier to use. 

Appendix A
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There will be changes to the content of the guidance where sections may be out 
of date, inaccurate or incorrect. We have received several suggestions from 
stakeholders and will incorporate these in the guidance where appropriate.  

The format of the guidance is changing to make it easier to use and more 
helpful. It will highlight all statutory requirements and provide a link to the 
relevant legislation.  

We are not proposing to produce any other new guidance products, unless a 
specific need is identified. All revised guidance will only be available via our 
website.  

Produce an updated case review.  

As a result of a request from the Association of Council Secretaries and 
Solicitors, and to assist the standards community as a whole, we are updating 
the Case Review 2007 to reflect cases decided by the First Tier and Upper 
Tribunals since the Case Review was last updated in 2008. 

Continue to carry out investigations referred to us by standards committees. 

See the article towards the end of this bulletin on the factors we take into 
account when deciding whether to accept cases for investigation 

Maintain existing relationships with key stakeholder organisations. 

Standards for England will continue to provide support to those in the regulated 
and standards community who have requested our help with ethical issues. 

Meet requests for staff to give presentations or attend training events.  

We will continue to provide staff and material for presentations and training 
events where we are requested to attend and where it fits in with our current 
business plan. 

Maintain our web site as a resource to support standards committees. 

We will carry out routine maintenance of our website and the guidance we 
provide on it. We have published our Annual Report and Annual Accounts online 
but we will not be printing these publications.  

An update on monitoring returns

In June 2010 we sent out an email to all monitoring officers explaining that we had 
decided to postpone the return for the April to June quarter. As part of the review of 
the Business Plan we considered our requests for local authorities to complete 
quarterly monitoring. There will be no further requests for the submission of quarterly 
or annual returns. We do not anticipate re-establishing these procedures, unless a 
specific monitoring need arises in which we have to play a part. 

The online questionnaires have been removed from our website and are now 
inaccessible. However, the information submitted by local authorities is available on 
request. If any authority wishes to obtain a copy we can provide them with pdf 
versions of any of the following: 
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The standards committee composition details, correct as of the last date of 
monitoring (31 March 2010) 

Two years of case information, listed in chronological order by date received 

Annual Return 2008/09 

Annual Return 2009/10 

Please email requests to authorityreturns@standardsforengland.gov.uk

Aggregated summary statistics of the quarterly return information are still available 
online at 
http://www.standardsforengland.gov.uk/CaseinformationReporting/Localstatistics/

We will shortly be publishing an online report of the annual return information 
collected for 2009/10. This includes an introduction to the data, a key figures page, a 
summary of the findings and a full list of all the most common responses to each 
question. 

Acceptance of Complaints by SfE 

We have reviewed the factors we take into account when assessing if we will accept 
cases in the public interest, referred to us by local standards committees, for 
investigation. We reviewed the factors to see whether they were still appropriate 
taking into account the Government’s stated policy, its localist approach to regulation 
of local government and our reduced budget. 

We concluded that both the underlying criterion of public interest and the relating 
factors are consistent with our statutory purpose and continue to be valid while the 
current standards framework remains in place. Therefore we have not made any 
changes to the factors or criterion. However, when considering whether to accept 
cases we will have to have regard to the resources we have available and take 
account of the relative importance of cases.

Reappointment of Independent members

We have been asked if an authority has to follow our recommendation that 
independent members serve no more than two terms of four years after which new 
members should be recruited.  Some authorities are concerned that, given the 
current uncertainty regarding the future of the standards regime, it may be preferable 
to retain those who have been trained and understand their role rather than to try to 
recruit and appoint new members.  In light of the uncertain future of  the standards 
framework we advise that, as long as the original appointment was carried out in 
accordance with all the correct legal requirements at the time (e.g. approved by full 
council, after being openly advertised and having assessed the suitability of all the 
applicants) an authority can extend that term for a further period. This can only be 
done during the term of office of an existing independent member and by approval 
from full council. Once the independent member’s term has expired the full 
recruitment procedures must be followed again.   
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Tell us how it should be done 

The Standards Forum now has more than 1,100 users and over 200 posts on almost 
70 different topics. The subjects of vexatious complaints, informing the subject 
member about a complaint and promoting ethical behaviour continue to be popular. 
More recently posts about subject members resigning before an election and 
discussions about the future of the standards regime have been generating interest. 

If you have anything to say about these issues or if you want to share good practice, 
seek advice from your peers or simply draw attention to something you think might 
be relevant to others, do it on the Forum. To have your say, visit: 
www.standardsforengland.gov.uk/resources/TheStandardsForum/

The Forum is open to members of standards committees, monitoring officers and 
other relevant council officers.  If you are not currently registered for the Forum and 
would like to have access, please email: forum@standardsforengland.gov.uk


	Agenda
	5 STANDARDS FOR ENGLAND BULLETIN 48

